
“God’s love has been poured into our hearts through the
Holy Spirit which has been given to us.” Romans 5.5

John J Walsh

May we be prophets
Proclaiming the Reign of God in all things.

May we be mystics
Experiencing a real sense of atoneness with God,

With all of humanity
And all of creation.

In this, may we realise we are at the centre of
What time, meaning, and history are all about.

Oh God, give us the courage to
Dream new dreams,
Think new thoughts,

And go forward into the future with the Spirit.
Oh God, fill us with the joy of the Gospel,

And may we pass it on to others,
Pressed down,
Flowing over,

Full measure, above and beyond.
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Looking through the Minutes of meetings in the
last year I see a definite movement forward and a
commitment to setting up structures and systems
which will enable us to be even more effective. I
report on some of the work here but more will be
revealed in the other reports. It has been very good
to welcome Elizabeth Price back as a coopted
member and to give her support for her work for
healthy sexuality within marriage. Although he
handed over the Treasurer’s role to Frank Hacklett
early in the year, Colin Stockford has generously
remained with us as a coopted member.

Communication and accessibility to CCC
membership has been a focus of our activity. We
have placed our membership and supporter
records in a secure database and are adding more
information, like email addresses and telephone
numbers. Use of a relational database means that
we can sort and filter records according to a
variety of criteria. We are on the way to setting
up an ebulletin between editions of ‘Renew’.

On the website we can now invite applications to
join and answer enquiries. Some members are
already using the PayPal facility to pay their
subscriptions and we hope this will increase over
time. Frank Regan and Colin Close have done a
remarkable job with Renew this year. Inevitably
we will not be able to please everyone all the
time but the compliments far outweigh the

criticisms. The magazine goes out to those who
are members, subscribers and the Bishops of
England & Wales and Scotland. It has been
customary to send out a number of
complimentary and discretionary copies both
within the UK and abroad.

In the last few months we have reduced the
postage costs by making Renew available in
electronic form to these latter categories and
members who are happy to receive editions in
this way.

In connection with Renew we must applaud the
valuable work done by Pam Wearing and her
team in mailing out the magazine to nearly 300
subscribers.

CCC continues its outreach. Simon Bryden
Brook and I attended the European Network –
Church on the Move conference near Madrid in
May. I was pleased to accompany Simon to New
Jersey in June where we were able to assure both
the International Federation for a Renewed
Catholic Ministry and Corpus of CCC’s
continued support and interest.
The European Network is very appreciative of
Simon’s commitment to represent them in
Strasbourg for meetings of the group of NGOs to
the Council of Europe.
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Argentina's Dictators and the Church
Diana Mills

One winter's night in June 1955, I was among a
group of onlookers watching as people disguised
in religious garb, all supporters of Juan Domingo
Perón, cavorted around a pile of burning missals.
After years of ambiguous relationship, Argentina's
wily dictator had just declared war on the Vatican.

Pope Pius XII counted Perón among the Church's
staunch antiCommunist allies, describing him in
1947 as a 'favourite son'. Did it matter that this
favourite son, who admired Hitler and Mussolini
for their ''people management skills'', opened the
doors of his country to Nazi and Fascist criminals?
Papal silence on the matter suggests acquiescence.

So why did the relationship between the Vatican
and one of its favourite sons break down?

As long as Perón, playing the anticommunist
card, paid lip service to Catholic teaching the
Vatican refrained from publicly censuring the
corrupt brutality of his regime. But things
changed after the death in 1952 of his wife Evita,
who was adored by the masses. Perón legalised
divorce, then demanded that Evita be canonised
by the Pope. Argentina's antiPeronist Catholics
were outraged. On the 11th of June 1955,

thousands of them marched through downtown
Buenos Aires to celebrate the feast of Corpus
Christi. The march soon turned into a violent
antiPeronist protest and Perón, rightly or
wrongly, accused the protesters of burning the
Argentine flag. Encouraged by his inflamed
rhetoric, his supporters went on the rampage. The
bookburning I witnessed was one of many
similar incidents that night.

On the 16th of June it was rumoured that Perón
planned to expropriate Buenos Aires' Cathedral.
During the morning hundreds of thousands of
workers were bussed into the Plaza de Mayo –
ostensibly for a rally of civilian atonement over
the alleged burning of the national flag. School
closed early and I hurried to my grandparents'
house where my family had gathered to pray for
the country. While praying we could hear trucks
filled with men shouting Peronist slogans as they
rumbled past. At midday Navy planes attacked
the Plaza de Mayo, strafing the crowds.
Hundreds of people were killed. (The coup,
spearheaded by the Navy, failed because the
Army pulled out at the last moment.) A furious
Peronist mob torched three of the city's oldest
and most venerable churches. That night chanting

CCC supported a global letter to Pope Francis
expressing concerns that needed addressing in his
meeting with the Committee of Cardinals
(October 2013). Work continues on the Catholic
Voices for Reform database of speakers and it is
planned to hold a meeting with interested parties
in November to discern the way forward. Rather
than allow all the good work done by Stand Up
for Vatican II to disappear into the mists of time
it has been decided to keep its website going and
we are grateful to Bernard Wynne for sponsoring
this. Supporters of Stand Up for Vatican II have
been invited to join CCC. While some have done
so, others have asked to receive information and
news from time to time.

Communicating with the various categories of
CCC supporters is proving a challenge. CCC
pamphlets are gradually being scanned into e
documents and placed in the members’ area of
the website. From there they can be downloaded
and read at leisure. We have been contacted by
Modern Church who would like us to contribute
articles about Vatican II to their magazine in
2014 – 2015. We are grateful to Frank Regan for
taking the lead on this.

CCC has also offered a Professor from Poland
help with publishing a searching book about
Blessed John Paul II. It is hoped that an English

version will be produced in time. Plans and
discussions are also afoot about inviting Fr Helmut
Schüller or Fr Tony Flannery to the UK to speak in
a number of places following Fr Schüller’s highly
successful American tour this year.

There will also be a CCC weekend at Douai Abbey
from 11 to 13 July 2014. While there are only ten
single bedrooms available for the weekend it is
planned to invite all who wish to come for the day
on Saturday. The object of the day and the weekend
is to listen, hear and discuss to discern the way
forward for CCC in the light of the dramatic
changes of the new Papacy. The actual agenda is
under discussion: input would be very welcome.

We have a real treat at the AGM next year. This
will be part of a Study Day with the International
Federation for a Renewed Catholic Ministry at
the Royal Foundation of St Katherine’s on 11
October 2014. Please spread the word – all will
be very welcome.

Finally, I would like to repeat my sincere thanks
to all on the Executive and others who have
worked so hard for CCC’s success this year.

Valerie J Stroud, Chairman
19 October 2013
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mobs roamed through the upmarket Barrio Norte,
daubing Xs on the front doors of residences and
apartment blocks. From my bedroom window I
watched a dull red glow spreading along the
skyline as the mob also torched the Cathedral.

A second military coup ousted Perón in
September 1955. Peronism was proscribed and
his supporters ruthlessly persecuted by the
military authorities. The country's Catholic
authorities breathed a sigh of relief.

It is worth mentioning that between 1940 and
1983 Argentina endured twelve military
governments and seven weak civilian ones: an
alternating pattern which the military controlled
by using civilian administrations as fillings
between layers of military rule.

During this period the Church remained neutral.
A case, perhaps, of suggesting that qui tacet,
consentire videtur was its guiding principle.

By the late sixties the political scene in Europe
and Latin America was changing. When
Argentina's militant left launched a number of
attacks against military bases, the Army and the
extreme right replied. Before long the country
was plunged into a spiral of violence and terror.
Meanwhile the Church's largely conservative
hierarchy faced the rise of socalled 'third world
priests' dedicated to actively preaching and
fighting for social justice. For many in the
hierarchy Liberation Theology was anathema.
Indeed, Pope Francis himself has admitted his
own blinkered resistance to it in the past.

Argentina slid deeper into chaos. The Army's
solution was to bring Perón back from exile. That
happened in 1973, exacerbating the situation.
The ferocious battle between hardliners on the
left and the right for control of the political space
intensified. After Perón's death in 1974 violence,
corruption and hyperinflation escalated. Behind
the scenes the military prepared for its return to
power by setting up secret detention centres. By
March 1976, when the Junta kicked out the
government (headed by Perón's wife Isabel) and
took control in the name of ''national
reorganization'', there were already 610 such
centres throughout the country where torture and
murder were refined to a ghastly art.

The Junta's programme was clearly stated by

General Ibérico Saint Jean, governor of Buenos
Aires province, in a speech I will never forget:

'First we must kill all subversives, then their
sympathisers; then those who are indifferent;
finally, we must kill all those who are timid.'

The Junta's ruthless elimination of all opposition
was done in the name of Christianity and in
defence of 'Western' values. Some thirty thousand
Argentines, including bishops, priests and nuns,
were sacrificed on that bloodsoaked altar.

And the Catholic hierarchy? Once again, qui
tacet, consentire videtur. In some detention
centres regular religious services were held for
their military personnel.

The Junta was democratically defeated in 1983.
Around 400 military were convicted of war
crimes and imprisoned in 1985. Ten years later
most were amnestied. In 2011 however, 65
officers, including Generals Videla and Bignone,
were retried and given life sentences. In 2012
Videla and Bignone received additional sentences
for orchestrating a policy that farmed out
children born in detention or kidnapped by the
military to childless (mainly military) couples.
Videla saw nothing wrong with killing pregnant
women in detention after their children were
born. He claimed to be defending Christianity
from the ''Marxist'' scourge.

During the Junta's dictatorship when Pope
Francis, known then as Jorge Bergoglio, was
Provincial of the Jesuits in Argentina, a father
appealed to him for help in finding his pregnant
daughter Elena who had been arrested and
disappeared. According to Elena's sister,
Bergoglio's reply was a lukewarm letter to a
bishop without mentioning why Elena's father
had requested help.

On 12/04/2013 Francis was asked about the case.
His spokesman replied that the Pope had already
commented on the matter and had nothing more
to say.

This Pope is hailed by many as a breath of fresh
air. Whether he walks his talk remains to be seen.
But his progress will be overshadowed by the
ghosts of his past. Unlike a number of his fellow
religious, unlike Oscar Romero, he played it safe
– a very Vatican game.

This long interview of Jorge Bergolio by Fr
Spadaro on behalf of the World’s Jesuit press,
unveils the Pope’s spiritual vision for the Church,
largely in face of more worldly quickfix
remedies. ‘I am a great sinner, trusting in the
mercy and patience of God’. These sentiments
so often expressed, which prefaced his

acceptance of the papacy, alluded to his
authoritarian past in Argentina, possibly even
including complicity in the bloody deeds of the
Dirty War. It was his Pauline conversion alone
that had given him the privilege of serving God
as a sinner. The Pope’s honesty and humility,
scarcely seen in a pope since St Peter, mark him

Pope Francis: The Jesuit Interview
John Mackrell
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out as a deeply spiritual pastor, from whose
leadership the faithful and indeed others
embraced by his ecumenism, may share in his
own metanoia. For fuller information about
these circumstances and much else, than can be
found in the shorter Jesuit interview, the reader is
referred to Paul Vallely’s insightful biography:
Pope Francis: Untying the Knots, Bloomsbury
pa, 2013.

Pope Francis’ Jesuit formation, despite his often
fraught relations with the order, has shaped his
thinking ever since. The guiding principle of St
Ignatius, founder of the Jesuits, was
‘Discernment’, which the Pope adopts as his
lodestone. ‘Discernment’, he defines as ‘an
instrument of struggle…to know the Lord and
follow him more closely’. The startingpoint, is
‘being able to do the little things of every day
with a big heart open to God and others’. That
certainly chimes with the Pope’s own modest
style of life, simplicity in dress, using public
transport, cooking for himself and now lodging
outside the Vatican Palace at the unpretentious
Santa Marta. Pope Francis cited St Ignatius'
view, ‘great principles must be embodied in the
circumstances of place, time and people’, all bars
to hastiness, which he considered one of his own
faults. In the Pope’s words ‘the mystical
dimension of discernment never defines its edges
and does not complete the thought. The Jesuit
must be a person whose thought is incomplete, in
the sense of openended thinking.’ John XXIII is
upheld by Pope Francis as Jesuit in spirit, when
he said, ‘see everything; turn a blind eye to
much; correct a little’. Jesuit mysticism may
well seem to some a pillar of the status quo. On
the contrary he pleads for a Godcentred
approach to restoring religion effectively in a
way which respects all the circumstances and
especially the innate goodness of all, especially
the poor.

The Jesuit Interview with this highly complex
and ambiguous Pope highlights the radicalism,
which serves to balance his mysticism. His
appraisal of contemporary Catholicism is
devastating. Whilst its mission is ‘to live on the
margins, on the frontier’ in order to bring more
people to Christ, ‘it puts itself at the centre as a
very solid, very well “armed” structure’ and
thereby ‘runs the risk of feeling safe and self
sufficient’. In short, when the Church turns
inwards, in the Pope’s view it erects itself as an
idol in place of God. A corollary is that ‘The
Church sometimes has locked itself up in small
things, in smallminded rules’.

What does the Jesuit Interview tell us about the
likely course of the Francis pontificate? Eight
months have passed since the Pope’s election with
few substantive changes. Exception should be

made of a council of eight advisors and his
announced intention to revive the Vatican
Council’s principle of collegiality throughout the
Church. A similar measure is the appointment of
Archbishop Parolin to decentralise the Church by
deflecting the curia from pursuing its own
bureaucratic interests, to serve the needs of the
wider Church. More primary to administrative
reform, he sees helping to imbue the Church with
a spirit of love and compassion, so that specific
reforms later fall into the natural place provided
for them. Pope Francis in a vivid image sees ‘the
church as a field hospital after battle’. Hence what
‘the church needs most today is the ability to heal
wounds and to warm the hearts of the faithful’.
Then the Church will be able reach out to minister
to those on the margins, especially the poor.

Pope Francis combines a Jesuit mysticism with a
political skill, of which Vallely provides many
examples. That tallies with his own view of
himself. When Fr Spadaro asks him, ‘who is
Jorge Mario Bergoglio?’, he confirms ‘I am a bit
astute…I can adapt to circumstances’. That may
well be the vital clue to his ministry. The Pope
probably realises that to reveal his plans for
reform now might arm his critics. There can be
no doubt of the Pope’s support for Vatican II to
the point of endorsing the infallibility of the
People of God. How then can he be so
supportive of his predecessor, whose preCouncil
thinking, as Archbishop of Buenos Aires, he had
criticised so strongly? Was he thinking of the
need to appeal to the numerous conservative
clergy before cannily transforming their outlook?
It is true, of course that Pope Francis, in his own
profession as ‘a true son of the church’, supports
the hierarchy on all matters of sexual behaviour
and gender. The Pope’s implied views on women
priests would surely please all clerical
misogynists. ‘The Church, he lamented ‘still
lacks a profound theology of women’, while
giving no clue about what it might contain,
except being ‘wary …of “female machismo”,
because a woman has a different makeup than a
man’. ‘Why can’t a woman be more like a man?’,
the ribald may ask!

Pope Francis is a doctrinal conservative in the
Jesuit hardset tradition. That is offset by his
brave determination and skill in returning an
emotionally arthritic Church to reach out to the
world’s poor and those who love them. If the
Pope is allowed to infuse compassion gradually
into the hierarchy, then in a second wave of reform
the many unfeeling restrictions on sexual love,
along with misogyny may wither away. The
future with Pope Francis is unknowable, mystic,
Christlike, heavenwards. Hold tight! Don’t
blame the driver! It will be a bumpy spiritual ride,
but everyone will be the better for it!
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The rendering of the Creed in the new
translation (2012) repeats errors noted in the first
part of this study (Sept. edition of RENEW).

The Creed originally began “I believe” because
each candidate for baptism made the profession
of faith on their own. When it was in Latin there
was no point in changing it to “we”. Once the
whole congregation was professing their faith in
English, the 1970 version used “we believe”.
Now it has been changed back, so that
everybody, all together, says “I”. This seems odd.

“Visible and invisible” seem to have been used
simply because they look like the Latin, visibilis
and invisibilis. They replace “seen and unseen”,
plain words which, if you want dignity, do well
and avoid the rather trivial connotations of the
new wording – “the invisible man”, “visible from
a long way off”. There is no real distinction;
what you can’t see, you don’t see, and what you
see, you can see.

“Consubstantial with the Father” just borrows the
Latin word consubstantialis, “of the same
substantia”. It is curious that the Instruction takes
this word as an example of the case where a
particular Latin term has a rich meaning that is
difficult to render into a modern language”
(Liturgiam authenticam, para. 53). A borrowed
word is not necessarily required; but here it was
insisted on in the final version. Substance here is
a philosophical term, of historical interest,
meaning the “something” which anything that
exists actually is. God the Father and God the
Son are one and the same being – God – and “of
one being with the Father” is as good a statement
of this mystery as you will ever get. By contrast,
“substance” is now used in English for “the same
stuff”, “the same chemical”, as in H2O or
“substance abuse”. You don’t want to say that
God the Father and God the Son are “made of
the same stuff”, but this is the immediate
suggestion. “Substance” is no longer appropriate
in a public statement of Christian faith, and in
common use is seriously misleading.

I am guessing, but I think the 1970 version
translated de Spiritu Sancto as “by the power of
the Holy Spirit” to stress the hand of God in this
birth. “From” the Virgin Mary is the best that a
translator can do with ex, meaning “out of”, to
say that it is Mary’s body that provides Christ’s
humanity. “Of” on its own is archaic.

“Adored and glorified” instead of “worshipped
and glorified” is more serious than in the Gloria.
The Creed defines what we must believe, and the
word adoramus means “pray to”, its original

meaning in Latin, in the sense that the Holy
Spirit is as much worthy of our prayers as God
the Father and God the Son. The Holy Spirit is
God, not some kind of created energy or go
between, as some people wanted to believe when
this part of the Creed was written. “Adore” no
longer means this in English, so the vital
doctrinal point is lost. “Worship” is correct.

To “confess” one baptism is obscure, and
“acknowledge” properly translates Confiteor in
this sense. Again, an imitation. “To look forward
to” the resurrection, for expecto, is an
improvement. “Look for” in the 1969 translation
is an outdated usage and has too many other
meanings – “search for”, for example.

The longer Greek Creed was added to over the
years because it was the one used to state the
Church’s position in various doctrinal disputes.
The changes on the whole make it more
unwieldy, and the increasingly common and little
altered Apostles’ (i.e. Roman) Creed, in Latin
from the first, is an option and is becoming more
common.

When we come to “it is right and just” both
words are supposed to mean exactly the same,
which they did in Latin – two words for one, a
very solemn emphasis on “This is the right thing
to do”, “Yes, we will.”. Dignum (“worthy”) also
came to mean “right” in Latin.. So did justum 
“proper”  but it didn’t when it was borrowed
into English, where it means “fair”, “equitable”
– meaningless here. So “right and just” is wrong.
“Right and proper” has become a cliché, and in
the accurate version of the 16th century Anglican
Book of Common Prayer, “It is meet and right so
to do”, “meet” is sadly obsolete. It would have
been best to keep both the meaning and the
solemnity with “It is right to give him thanks and
praise”, rather than translate word for word and
get the second word wrong.

In the Sanctus, Dominus Deus Sabaoth, which
come to us from Isaiah’s vision in the Temple,
can only mean what it is does elsewhere in the
Old Testament, “Yahweh of Armies” (no “God”
in the Hebrew or anywhere except in the Latin
Bible and Mass). This was simply one of the
traditional names for God, like Adonai, “my
Lord”, or God, the Lord, the Holy Trinity, in
English. these names were divine names which
originally were not necessarily identified with
one true God. “Lord God of Hosts” is a literal
translation, hiding “armies” is an obsolete word,
but lost on present day Christians; “God of power
and might” did well enough. There is a
precedent for this in the Latin Bible – in Ps. 23

The New Translation of the Mass – the People’s Part
Part 2: The Creed, the Sanctus, the Acclamation.

Dick Wilson
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Pædophilia and the church1.

The harsh reality
Dr Gabe Lomas

Of late we’ve been confronted by a succession of
horrendous tales about the perpetration and
institutional mismanagement of pædophilia in
the Catholic church. We’ve sat through the
revealing Victorian Parliamentary Inquiry into
the handling of child abuse by religious and other
nongovernmental organisations, and the equally
confronting New South Wales Special
Commission of Inquiry into matters relating to
the police investigation of certain child sexual
abuse allegations in the Catholic Diocese of
MaitlandNewcastle. And we’re at the beginning
of a probing Royal Commission into Institutional
Responses to Child Sexual Abuse. Catholic
institutions, along with other organisations, are
certainly in the Public Eye.

An exposition of the horrifying experiences
endured by victims of pædophilia, and the
monstrous damage those experiences have
wreaked on them, have jolted us into seeing more
clearly the consequences of this perverted activity.
The pædophile can injure the other person fatally,
leaving nothing but bitterness and sourness where
once there was innocence and trust, poisoning the
other’s mind and life forever. The worst
consequences of the whole loathsome process are
lasting effects that cloy the abused persons’
existence, continually threatening to overwhelm
them  and sometimes succeeding in doing so.

It’s doubtful if there can be an adequate recompense
for such injuries, one that restores the balance and

(24) v. 10 the version used in the Daily Office for
“Yhwh Sebaoth is Domine Deus virtutum, “Lord
God of powers.”

“Christ has died, Christ is risen…” after “the
Mystery of Faith” an innovation in the first
translation, but is now omitted. It was a short
and effective summary of the first acclamation
we now regularly use. The acclamation here
could surely stand some flexibility. Ireland is
specifically allowed “My Lord and my God”! In
the second of the other acclamations to “profess
his resurrection” is wrong. Confitemur could
also mean “proclaim” or also “thank God for…”
You can’t have two “proclaims” one after the
other so why not simply “proclaim your death
and resurrection”?

In the Latin “Lord, I am not worthy…” is a very
free use of Luke 7:67. The centurion asks Jesus
not to come in. A word is enough and the
centurion’s slave (not the centurion) will be
healed. It is difficult to jib at any translation but
“my soul shall be healed”, which is in the Latin,
can hardly mean anything but “I shall be saved”
as above.

Slavishly translating a Latin word with one that
looks like it in English word, but means
something different, is not being faithful to the
Latin. It is misrepresenting it, and this happens
all too often. For example, in the priest’s part,
Calix is a general and very ancient Latin word
for any kind of drinking vessel and is found in
other IndoEuropean languages – Ancient Greek
(kulix) and Sanskrit. It translates the Greek
potērion, a cup, and is the word for a cup of any
kind throughout the Latin Bible e.g. a cup of cold
water in Matt. 10.42. It has nothing to do with
calyx, a Greek word for the cup of sepals
encasing a flower, which was borrowed into
Latin. It was not until Pope Zephyrinus (AD 199

217) said it would be better to use silver or gilt
cups than wood or earthenware ones for the Mass
– obviously both were in use – and then goblets
came in, that calix and calyx were mixed up, and
Latin acquired a different word for ordinary cups.
Jesus didn’t take “the chalice” at the Last
Supper. He took the cup, and it might well have
been a wooden or ceramic bowl, with or without
handles.

What is the point of all this? Many of these
changes replace, quite deliberately, words and
phrases used to translate into English with turns
of phrase which do not translate the Latin but
merely imitate it. This has several effects. One
is to pad the text with phrases which are unclear
and deaden the meaning of what you are saying;
the “rhubarb” effect. A second, as I have
shown, is simply to translate some important
phrases wrong. A third is to turn plain language,
in a misguided search for dignity, into purely
ecclesiastical terms. “Chalice” is the worst
example. Now the Church, its worship and its
sacraments are a direct contact between God
and his world, and have no other purpose. The
gospel and the scriptures are bound sometimes
to bring words and ideas into this part of the
world that would not otherwise be there. But
what we have here is ordinary people with
ordinary things, books, water, bread and wine,
songs, morality, fellowship, teachers and
pastors; and God and his salvation. The Church
should not set itself up as some kind of go
between, a world apart from the world, with its
funny ways, its own purposes and its own self
preservation, and a cosy private language,
known only to the initiated. If it does, it
becomes a buffer, a barrier between God and the
world. And this is what the new version of the
Missal is drifting towards with its dubious
translations and special vocabulary. Not godly,
but churchy. The people of God deserve better.
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brings things back to where they were. This is the
heinousness of pædophilia: certain human beings
do things that can destroy the lives of others for
ever. It’s at this point that our considerations should
begin, long before any thought arises about the
position of the pædophile or of the institution that’s
involved. Only when we are earnestly and properly
trying to remedy the effects on the abused can we
turn to consider other factors.

How did this horrible state of affairs come about?
Well, slowly. With stealth. Pædophilia got a grip
on the church as it developed and evolved. It’s
been there from time out of mind, and crops up in
some ancient prescriptions. Thus in about 100
CE one of our earliest documents, The Didache2.,
tells Christians:

you must not corrupt young boys

and the Synod of Elvira3 (c 300309 CE) targeted
pædophilia when it compiled its eightyone
canons, saying that:

12. Parents and other Christians who give
up their children to sexual abuse are selling
others' bodies, and if they do so [ … ] they
shall not receive communion even at death.
and
71. Those who sexually abuse boys
(stratoribus puerorum) may not commune
even when death approaches.

In 1051 CE, Peter Damian warned Rome about
the consequences to children of sexual abuse in
his dour work, Book of Gomorrah.4 Indeed,
there is a long history of us Christians being
aware of the need to control and properly order
our sexual instincts.

Pædophilia has infiltrated church structures in the
same way that it has the social and cultural
groups of humankind, and is a constituent of the
way we humans behave in the exercise of
dominance and control. We can use sex to assert
ourselves and to put others down, to subjugate
them and to display our power over them. And
while that might be one of the things that
animals regularly use sex for, we as human
beings  and as Christian human beings  know
that animal instincts need to be controlled
according to norms that govern the way we
behave towards one another. Using sex to
dominate children is not one of them. Nor is
using children for selfgratification, which is
part of the perversion of pædophilia.

You will notice that the church documents quoted
above are concerned with the behaviour of the
perpetrators, not with the horrendous effects on
those they abuse. This aspect of the church’s
response has not changed a great deal. The
church remains more concerned with saving face
than with saving the abused, whereas the Church

has focussed on the latter.

Can we obviate pædophilia in the future?

Well, we need to realise that we are caught up in
the evolutionary process common to the whole
cosmos, and are part of the plan for humanity that
our Creator has in place. The humanisation of our
species is happening only slowly, and needs to be
worked on consciously by us. Each one of us
must do her or his uttermost, since we are facing
a huge and hugely urgent problem. Yet we need
to be aware that:

It is not our part to muster all the tides of the
world, but to do what is in us for the succour of
those years wherein we are set, uprooting the evil
in the fields that we know, so that those who live
after may have clean earth to till. What weather
they shall have is not ours to decide.5

What can we do, then? Probably realise that we
can’t simply expect the authorities to change and
instigate effective new norms for us. We have to
take matters into our own hands in a responsible
and careful way, always bearing in mind that the
last thing we ourselves want to do is to lessen the
innocence and trust of our young ones.

We need to be more vigilant, as circumstances
dictate:

• avoid institutional buildings and organisations
that are known to be pædophile haunts;

• recognise the warning signs of pædophilia 
secretive behaviour between adults and
children, silent activity when an adult is alone
with youngsters, overfriendliness on the part
of an adult, the complaints and comments of
our own children, etc.  and take strong and
swift action;

• confront those we think might be pædophiles
and report our fears simultaneously to both the
police and to those higher up in the church,
making a careful note of the dates on which
we do this and the names of those who take
our reports (following what has been revealed
in Victoria and Newcastle, it’s no good
expecting one of those involved to inform the
other on our behalf).

• We should not risk sending our children to
institutions and organisations that have
sheltered or might shelter pædophiles;

• in all cases form or join antipædophilia
actions groups at institutes such as schools,
clubs, playgroups, etc.;

• be wary of underestimating the cunning of
pædophiles or how insidious and dangerous
they can be;
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Should Cardinel Pell be One of the Eight?
How Do the Eight Cardinal Advisors See the Church's Problems?

Statements by one of them worry a loyal layman:

George Cardinal Pell, advisor to the Pope from the
Australasian area, spoke at a conference on the
Vatican II Council in Sydney on June 2, 2013.
Peter Clifton, a liberal British RC who was deeply
motivated by the teaching of Vatican II,
summarises the Cardinal’s viewpoint from a
condensed version printed in ‘Annals Australasia’.

The Cardinal claims to be very much a Vatican II
enthusiast. He says ‘we are all happy with lay
leadership in most areas of church service’, citing
health, education, welfare etc. Another great
success is the liturgy in the vernacular, approved
by the overwhelming majority of lay Catholics.
On the issue of governance, the Cardinal cites the
acceptance of lay participation in parish finance,
parish councils and ecumenical bodies, understood
as achieved in accord with Vatican II ideals.

But he cites a number of things that happened in
the postVatican period that were negative; he
speaks of ‘plenty of surprises’. Among these
were the growth of the Pentecostal communities,
the growth of the NeoCatechumenal Way, and
…‘doctrinal and moral confusion… …as largely
secular views in Australian society penetrated
Catholic hearts and minds’. Cardinal Pell singles
out views on sexual behaviour in particular, as
‘Humanae Vitae was rejected and continues to be
widely rejected’. He believes that the crisis in
moral understanding spread ‘from contraception
to abortion, euthanasia and samesex marriage’.

Other unexpected post Vatican II happenings
included ‘the scourge of juvenile sexual abuse
which… …seems to have peaked in the 1970s …
…when incidentally the moral confusion was at
its height’. Then there were the unpredicted
‘waves of departures from the priesthood and
religious life’.

On the side of liberal and progressive theology,
George Pell expresses his perception that ‘…50
years after the beginning of the Council my
strongly liberal and theologically radical
seminarian friends…’ [would have been surprised
that they] ‘…would have almost no successors
among the seminarians of today in the English
speaking world’.

On religious practice, the Cardinal points to some
things that remain, even if in a smaller congregation
of Catholics. These include Corpus Christi
processions and devotions at the Exposition of the
Blessed Sacrament.

Cardinal Pell’s conclusion is that liberalism has
been a strong factor in the decline of the Church:
‘The more liberal the Church community, the
faster the exodus’. It is at this point in his
argument that he refers to a (putative) liberal
mindset he characterises as ‘contraceptive’,
which may be characterised by a willingness to
rely on a personal moral compass. His words
are: ‘…too many lapsed into a contraceptive
Christianity, where everything appears normal on
the surface, but is unable to produce new life’. In
this situation ‘…God is underplayed, repentance
and forgiveness are not required’.

1 Throughout this article the term church (with a small ‘c’) is used concerning hierarchical, institutional, structures, and the term
Church (with a capital ‘C’) concerning the body of believers. This is a pretty roughandready demarcation, and is meant to
keep us aware of the truth that the group ‘Church’ embraces much more than the group ‘church’ does. The smaller group
cannot exist apart from the larger one, but the reverse is not true.

2 Didache (c 50 CE) translation by A Milavec 2003 Liturgical Press Collegeville Minnesota
3 http://faculty.cua.edu/pennington/Canon%20Law/ElviraCanons.htm
4 Waterloo, Ont., 1982. Wilfrid Laurier University Press. (Includes the response of the Pope.) Pierre J. Payer (ed.): Letters f

eter Damian 3160, part of the Fathers of the Church  Medieval Continuation series issued by the Catholic University of
America Press, Washington, D.C., 1990. Owen J. Blum, O.F.M.

5 Tolkein, J R R, 1955 The Return of the King, p. 162. George Allen & Unwin, London
6 See 1 Corinthians 2.9, and related texts

Cardinal Pell’s perceptions:

• draw up a list of questions to help get proper
initial information from institutes and
organisations regarding the way they handle the
problem of pædophiles within their structures.

We should talk frequently about pædophilia with
those in our care, and alert them to the dangers
that lie in the groups and communities around
them. We need to be open with them concerning
suspicious adult behaviour, and warn them about
being alone for any length of time with adults.

Harsh? Maybe. But it’s better to be strict now than
to be stricken down with remorse twenty years or so
along the track when things begin to unfold.

Yet at the end of it all, none of us knows for certain
how things will work out, although we do know
that we shall be surprised and astonished at the
changes and growth that can occur.6 Sometimes the
weather can be very favourable and make all the
difference: perhaps this present call for us to wake
up to the issue of sexual abuse of the young is a sign
that there are better times ahead.
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THE RIPOSTE
It is good to acknowledge that we have Mass in
our own language as a result of Vatican II, but I
cannot claim to be one of those ‘happy with lay
leadership’ as in any way adequate, including the
position and status of women.

I agree completely with the Cardinal’s diagnosis
that the condemnation of contraception by the
Church has been a key factor in the decline in the
number of practising Catholics. But who has
made a mistake about this? – the large majority
of RCs who control their fertility and reject the
teaching of Humanae Vitae, or the celibate men
with no experience of sex? Of course tens of
millions of married people like me have turned to
a personal moral compass, but one informed by
practical Christian love. The advice of expert
Catholic laypeople about this issue was ignored
by the Pope in 1968, but then and since we have
become more and more aware that celibate
priests simply lack the competence to make
ethical judgements in this area. If the priests and
prelates were to engage in dialogue with the
married, or had the freedom to marry, then they
could learn that sex is more nuanced than the
mortal or venial sin scoreboard system can
encompass. They would learn that we are not
shocked by sex before marriage, or that lonely
people masturbate, including priests, and are
sometimes gay. They would be aware that we
would prefer our priests to be able to marry
rather than burn with frustration. When I looked
into the way that the celibate tradition of the
Church regarded sexual activity, I was distressed
by its lack of acceptance of the way that sexual
behaviour develops. Going back to the sources of
Catholic ethics, the near rejection of the goodness
of any sexual act by St Augustine was amazing. Its
continuance by a patriarchy of men excluded from
normal heterosexual love was unsurprising. As a
result of the teaching of Humanae Vitae cradle
Catholics have found their faith a bed of thorns
rather than a haven of love. It has been hard for us
to teach the faith to our children, let alone ever
encourage them to be priests.

Cardinal Pell’s view about what the loyal layperson
is like, as a ‘contraceptive Catholic’, is insulting.
What is the easiest step to take when an institution
with voluntary membership falters and takes the
wrong path? Why, leave of course, and I respect the
selfrespecting choice made by millions to do so.
But what kept me going? – why, an inclusive
theology which found its roots in the teaching of
Jesus Christ that we are indeed sons and daughters
of God, free, equal, committed to care for the
outsider and dialogue with other seekers of a better
world. I believe in Christ’s power through the
Church and through the Mass to support my efforts
to achieve a life of graceful generosity towards
others, and I have found that there are indeed

different models of Christ’s achievement that don’t
require sin and redemption. So I’m hanging in
despite people like the Cardinal, whose suspected
glee that liberal seminarians have disappeared is
awful. That fact is no doubt due to the pains of
Cardinal Ratzinger to cut down the seekers of a way
forward who sustained me, like Hans Kung,
Edward Schillebeeckx, and Charles Curran. What
was so frustrating to Catholics inspired by Vatican
II was that all the time that John Paul II was
applying the tourniquet of control on progressive
theologians, he was claiming, like Cardinal Pell,
that this was the true message of Vatican II.

I see Cardinal Pell as lamenting the loss of power
of the Church to call a sin a sin and be taken
seriously. I do not think that the fact that Pope
Francis is more liberal than George Pell provides
any solution. We can agree that ‘We are all
sinners’, but in a vital sense I refuse to call myself
a sinner because of Humanae Vitae.

So Cardinal Pell’s understanding of the roots of
the Church’s decay is wrong, and any attempts to
sweep the problem of the Church’s teaching on
human sexuality under the carpet is doomed to
failure. It needs correction.

After all, where does the Church go on the Pell
scenario? The world including Catholics will
remain profoundly distrustful of the celibate
clerical caste, who showed their adherence to
power before all else in their scandalous coverup
of sexual abuse by clerics. This Australian
member of the Pope’s Eight has borne the brunt
of attacks by decent people on the hypocrisy and
evasion of the hierarchy, but does not wear the
mantle of penitence that I would like to see. The
continued worship by the devout may please a
Bishop’s heart, but that is not the same as having
a vigorous laity inspired by the gospel to work
for justice and the excluded in their society.

Why did the priests leave? – because having
married priests makes more sense than continuing
with celibates. Why did the other Catholics cease to
practice? – because of Humanae Vitae. Has
judicious silence by sensitive and liberal pastors in
the Roman Church solved the problem posed by the
insult to our consciences of Humanae Vitae? It has
not worked. Is praying for more priests the way to
end the Eucharistic famine inflicted by the Church’s
myopia over the past century? No.

There is another way of understanding which is
vital for the Eight.

PETER CLIFTON is the pseudonymous author
of Sacred Sacred Scared by Leo Cavanagh,
which describes the childish understanding of sex
of the celibate cleric and the reason why it
fostered abuse and concealment.
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The Current Relevance of the Spirit of Saint Francis
Leonardo Boff

Since the present Pope adopted the name of Francis,
many people are interested again in this singular
figure, perhaps one of the most luminous that
Christianity and the West have produced: Francis of
Assisi. Some call him "the last Christian" or "the
first after the Unique," this is, after Jesus Christ.

We surely can say that when Cardinal Bergoglio
took this name he was indicating that the Church
would be in line with the spirit of Saint Francis.
Saint Francis was the opposite of the tendency of
the Church of his own time that was expressed by
temporal power over almost all of Europe,
including Russia, by immense cathedrals,
sumptuous palaces and grandiose abbeys. Saint
Francis opted for living the pure gospel, literally,
in the most extreme poverty, with an almost
ingenuous simplicity, and a humility that kept him
close to the Earth, at the level of the most despised
of society, living among the lepers and eating with
them from the same bowl. He never criticized the
Pope or Rome. He simply did not follow their
example. As to that type of Church and society he
explicitly confessed: “I want to be a 'novellus
pazzus', a new crazy one”: crazy for Christ the
poor and for “the lady dame poverty” as an
expression of total freedom: to be nothing, to have
nothing, without power or pretence. This phrase is
attributed to him: “I want little, and the little that I
want I don't want very much.” In reality, it was
nothing. He eschewed all titles, and considered
himself, “stupid, small, miserable and low".

This spiritual journey was hard, since the more
followers who came to him, the more they opposed
him, demanding convents, norms and studies. He
resisted as much as possible, but in the end he had
to surrender to the mediocrity and the logic of the
institutions that presuppose rules, order and power.
But he did not renounce his dream. Frustrated, he
went back to serve the lepers, allowing his
movement, against his will, to slowly transform
itself into the Order of Friars Minor.

This unlimited humility and radical poverty
offered him an experience that leads to our
questions: is it possible to regain the care and
respect for nature? Is a universal brotherhood and
sisterhood possible that includes all, as Francis of
Assisi did: the sultan of Egypt he found in the
crusade, the band of thieves, the ferocious wolf
of Gubbio, and even death?

Francis showed that this is feasible through a
life lived with simplicity and passion. Not
possessing anything, he maintained a direct
interaction of coexistence with, rather than
possession of, every being of creation. Being
radically humble he grounded himself in the

very earth, (humus = humility) and on the side
of every creature, that he considered his sister. He
felt as if he were brother to the water, to the fire,
the lark, the cloud, the sun and to every person he
came across. He inaugurated a fraternity without
borders: reaching the depths with the least, at the
side of his fellow humans, whether popes or
servants, and upwards with the sun, the moon and
the stars. All are brothers and sisters, children of
the same Father of goodness.

Poverty and humility thus practised bear no trace
of sanctimoniousness. They imply something
previous: respect for every being without
restriction. Filled with devotion, he moved the
worm from the path so that it was not trampled,
held a broken limb from a tree to heal itself, in the
winter he fed the bees that flew about lost. He
placed himself in the midst of the creatures with
profound humility, feeling as if he were their
brother. He fraternized with "sister and Mother
Earth". He did not deny the original humus nor the
obscure roots whence we come. By renouncing
any possession of goods, rejecting all that could
put him above, or possessing, other persons or
things, he made himself into the universal brother.
He would go to an encounter with others with
empty hands and a pure heart, offering them only
courtesy, friendship, love without selfinterest, full
of confidence and tenderness.

Universal fraternity arises when we place
ourselves with great humility in the womb of
creation, respecting every being and all forms of
life. This cosmic brotherhood, grounded in
unlimited respect, is the necessary prerequisite
for human fraternity. Without this respect and
fraternity, the Human Rights Declaration will be
hardly efficacious. There will always be
violations for ethnic reasons, for reasons of
gender, religion and others.

This posture of cosmic fraternity, seriously
undertaken, can animate our ecological concern
to safeguard every species, every animal and
every plant, because they are our brothers and
sisters. Without real fraternity we will never be
able to form the human family that with respect
and caring inhabits "sister and Mother Earth".
This fraternity demands an unlimited patience,
but it also holds great promise: it is reachable. We
are not condemned to set free the beast that
inhabits us, and that took form in Videla,
Pinochet, Fleury and other cowardly torturers.

We hope Pope Francis of Rome, in his practice of
local and universal pastor, honours the name of
Francis and shows the current relevancy of the
values lived by the fratello from Assisi.
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SPIRITUALITY AND THE CULTURE OF NARCISSISM
A study of the influence of pathological narcissism on the clerical subculture of the Roman Catholic

Church and its influence on the formation of clerical and lay spirituality.

A.W. Richard Sipe, Marianne Benkert, M.D., Thomas P. Doyle, J.C.D., C.A.C.D

Part 1: The Clerical SubCulture
A.W.Richard Sipe

Abstract: Catholic deacons, priests and bishops
live in a unique psychological environment
commonly referred to as the “clerical world”. A
fundamental characteristic of this subculture is
narcissism which in some clerics becomes
pathological. The narcissistic component of the
clerical world has a toxic effect on its spirituality.

Two main sources support the development of
Roman Catholic spirituality, the cult of saints and
personal contact with a Catholic clergy person.

Because tradition presents a priest or bishop as a
representative of God and Jesus a betrayal by them
is profoundly destructive. Knowledgeable people
have labelled the effects of sexual betrayal by a
priest or bishop more devastating than those of
incest. It is rightly called soul murder. Our
religious and clinical experience with victims of
clergy abuse validates those observations and
repeatedly records that the experience of abuse by
clergy demolishes spirituality.

How is it possible that such a destructive dynamic
can prevail in an institution of religion whose
explicit purpose is to promote spiritual health?
Experience with priest perpetrators demonstrates
and confirms that they are a product of and
participants in a culture that is rightly named
narcissistic. An individual clergyman may or may
not escape the toxicity of that culture.

The veneer of holiness and altruism that cloaks the
institution of the Roman Catholic Church covers a
clerical culture infused by excessive narcissism.
The institution is not what it appears in its public
pronouncements, ritual manifestations, and glorious
vesture. I have seen how its selfserving elements
have had a pervasive destructive influence in
propagating toxic spirituality that enables and
fosters sexual assault on vulnerable children and
minors and yet protects and projects an image of
perfection and moral purity.

The literature on narcissism, personal and
cultural, is nearly epidemic. That ubiquity neither
lessens its importance for understanding human
behaviour nor its significance in the crisis of
sexual abuse of minors by men publicly
proclaimed to be celibate, therefore sexually safe.
Nor can it be discounted as an element in a
culture that selects, moulds, produces and
protects abusers despite its protestations of
selfless service to God and humanity.

The thesis is simple and clear: Clerical Culture is
the context of the sexual abuse of minors witnessed
in the last halfcentury. This is no secret. The Prime
Minister of Ireland addressing his parliament on
July 20, 2011 said that a recent report on the system
of abuse in the Irish diocese of Cloyne (Kenney
2011); “Excavates the dysfunction, disconnection,
elitism—the narcissism that dominate the Vatican to
this day”. The cause of abuse by men who sexually
violate children and the vulnerable within a church
context is that they are products of formation and
inculcation into the clerical system. That system of
abuse can be traced from top to bottom. If the
culture did not operate in ways that tolerated secret
sexual activity of superiors (including but not
limited to child sexual abuse) and function as a web
of mutually supportive secret clerical liaisons,
sexual abusers of minors would find no place in the
system. As one highly placed American prelate said
on his return from a trip to Rome: “The
organization to which I belong is rotten to the core
and from the top down”.

The clerical system from earliest days in
seminary training throughout illustrious church
careers conspires to hide sexual tendencies
behind a veil of confessional secrecy  often by
confessors and rectors (bishops and superiors)
who themselves are not celibately observant.
Known sexual activity  even behaviours with
fellow seminarians and priests  is dismissed as
“growing pains” or passing phases or even as
salutary educational experience. Words,
pronouncements and directives notwithstanding,
this is how the system operates.

The Catholic Church's institutional veneer of
holiness covers a clerical culture marked by
excessive narcissism. This narcissism has had a
pervasive influence on the toxic clerical
spirituality that has enabled the subculture of
abuse. The path to wholeness and healing for
many of the abused requires the discovery of an
authentic clericalfree spirituality. The process of
discovery involves the painful process of
liberation from the controlling bonds of the
institution. Here we explore the complex effect of
institutionalized toxic narcissism and the steps that
can lead to freedom and a healthy spirituality.

Normal Narcissism
Any responsible consideration must account for
the normal and necessary condition of narcissism
at the infantile level of personality development.
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It is selfevident that most cultures go to great
lengths to foster children, keep them safe as they
develop a sense of selfworth based on the solid
experiences I am loved  I am loveable. The self
centred supports necessary to secure a firm
personality are transient and give way to
maturing socialization where sharing and the
sense I can love develops as the child matures.
Thomas Traheme rightly observes, “Had we not
loved ourselves at all, we could never have been
obliged to love anything. So that selflove is the
basis of all love” (T. Traherne, 1672).

This journey to establish a foundation of love,
selfconfidence and mastery can also make a child
vulnerable to unscrupulous and pernicious men
(and women) who pose under the guise of helpers
 in the case we are considering, Catholic priests.
The clerical culture that we have discovered is
ominous at best and destructive and perverted at
worst and has not been adequately studied and
analysed. The widespread awareness of minor
abuse across the Catholic Church gives urgency to
its examination. Clergy abuse is a symptom of a
culture in dysfunction, spiritual bankruptcy and is
unavoidable because it is criminal behaviour.

The harm done to the normal development of
youngsters from the experience of sexual or
physical assault by the trusted is incalculable.
The psychological steps to mature loving
relationships are sidetracked and in many cases
destroyed. The selfabsorption of men steeped in
clerical culture is one element in their deficient
empathy and disregard for the need for children
to be protected. Innumerable bishops have given
witness to their disregard for the rape and torture
of children in favor of the primacy of the
institution, its power, standing and reputation.
Bishop Loris Waters gave voice to this
unfathomable clerical attitude toward the effects
of abuse in his statement: “Little boys heal” (L.
Watters, personal communication, 1984).

Acquired Situational Narcissism
How does such a perverted attitude that values
institutional image over the protection of children
get established? Part of the process of
introduction involves a relinquishing to one
degree or another of one’s self to a
circumscribed, all male authority regulated,
supposedly sexually abstinent group where
conformity of mind and will are demanded and
prized. These are “total institutions” which
confer an alternative identity and security in
exchange for the personal sacrifice.

As a man moves up in the ecclesiastical system,
more conformity and obedience are expected and
demanded for further advancement. Obedience that
binds an individual (even blindly) to authority is the
ultimate test of loyalty and proof that the individual
can now justly assume institutional identity. There
is little psychic distinction between self and
institution and thus one’s value is subsumed by

identification with the power, prestige, and status of
the church. Clerical dress advertises the identity and
elaborate public ceremony that dignifies prelates in
impressive rich robes adds to the attraction to
identify with the whole church institution suffused
with its power, arrogance, vanity, and inordinate
selfesteem. A large proportion of priests leave the
ministry before the twentyfifth anniversary of their
ordination. Thirty per cent of two graduating
classes, 1966 and 1972, from a prominent American
seminary turned out to be sexual abusers of minors.
In fact, between six and nine per cent of U.S. priests
have violated children (author’s personal research,
unpublished). The operation of the system favours
the production and preservation of psychosexual
immaturity and narcissistic behaviours.

Institutional Malignant Narcissism
In 1970, Otto Kernberg coined the term
"malignant narcissism"; he pointed out that the
sociopath was fundamentally narcissistic and
without morality. Malignant narcissism includes
a sadistic element, creating, in essence, a sadistic
psychopath. The revelations about the sexual
abuse of minors and how the institution produces
and protects clergy abusers from the highest
echelons on down betray the actual social
construct of the Church.

Sociopaths, those without empathy and conscience.
flourish in the institutional atmosphere of the
Roman Catholic clerical system. Obedience, not
charity or justice is the guiding principle within the
clerical structure. In the centre of the vow cardinals
take before the pope is the phrase: I vow to keep
secret anything confided to me that if revealed
would cause harm or scandal to the Church. The
blind obedience to authority (the pope) extolled and
inculcated in clerics on every level of the institution
kills the development of spirituality. It distorts
conscience because truth is subservient to the
institutional mind that is dedicated primarily to self
preservation at all costs. A lie is not a lie if spoken
according to institutional values. As Bishop John
Ricard said to one of his priests who related it to
me: “I only lie when I have to”.

The continuing exposure of the institutional
system that fosters and protects child abuse by its
narcissistic nature offers us an opportunity to
analyze its structure and indicate a direction for a
spirituality of reform.

Any spirituality of reform must free itself from the
institutional bonds of fear, shame, and guilt that the
narcissistically malignant institution instills with its
process of control and the exercise of its power.
Only wilful blindness and pathological denial can
allow one to overlook the reality that the symptom
of clerical abuse reveals a Roman Catholic Church
as dysfunctional and corrupt sexually and
financially as during the time of the Protestant
Reformation. Only a spirituality that confronts the
institution in a fundamental way will meet the
current need of Catholic Christians.
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Woman at the Altar
Lavinia Byrne

Reviewed by
Frank Regan

In his book, The Pope’s War,
Matthew Fox makes a list of 92
Catholic thinkers and writers

who have been investigated with
greater or lesser degrees of
inquisitorial rigour. Among them is
Lavinia Byrne, formerly of the
Institute of the Blessed Virgin Mary.

A few years ago this book was to be published in
the USA by Liturgical Press. Cardinal
Ratzinger’s Congregation for the Doctrine of the
Faith got wind of it and ordered its publication
stopped. It had previously been published by
Continuum, a nonCatholic publisher, away from
Catholic eyes, with not a word said.

The question of Woman in society and church
has been reflected upon in different waves since
Mary Wollstonecraft published her book,
Vindication of the Rights of Women, in the late
18th century. The most recent wave began
perhaps in 1953 when Simone De Beauvois
published her The Second Sex. Ten years later
Betty Friedan published The Feminine Mystique.
Both books challenge women as well as male
dominated society. De Beauvois asks how is it
that Man has succeeded in defining himself as
Human with Woman alongside, as it were,
defined as “Other”. Friedan, more strident,
muckrakes and debunks a society in which
women have been anaesthetised into a mystique
of womanhood at the service of a male overlord.

By this time, feminism is in its third wave, its
late adolescence. It has raised radical questions
about being wife, mother, friend, colleague,
competitor, builder of community and society et
al. Within that broad scope a new generation of
Christian women has emerged, asking questions
of authority, ecclesiastical maleness, patriarchy,
the Bible and Tradition.

Lavinia Byrne’s book can be read in the broader
context of contemporary feminism, a sign of the
times pointed to by Pope John XXIII in his
Pacem in Terris. Feminism brought with it a
different way of looking, thinking and doing as if
being a woman mattered. Being a woman is
different culturally, politically, economically,
even religiously from being a man.

Byrne makes the methodological point that
storytelling is central to what Christian feminism
is about. We are our stories. Every story is about
relationships. They are at the heart of our being
human; they are the place where we meet God.
Now, says Byrne, we must distil a new wisdom
to meet the sophisticated new issues which
feminism has brought forward. This means
looking at what we as church are learning about
community, morality and leadership. Lavinia
dedicates a chapter to each of those three points.

Our author recovers a sense of community when
she encounters a sense of God’s presence not
only in her own community but also in Anglican
worship communities. Being different was not
dangerous. As from Humanae Vitae Catholic
women begin to question what morality governs
the woman in the most intimate sphere of her
own identity  her own sexuality, her fertility and
how she conducts her relationships. Who is
responsible? Men of the Church will quote
chapter and verse, but it is women who bear the
children. They must listen, discern and be
responsible for themselves and for those who fall
within the embrace of their love.

The most important challenge to the Church’s
tradition is probably the male monopoly over
ordination to the priesthood. This touches on
leadership. She points to various theological
elements which ground the ordination of women.

Dear Editor

Readers of RENEW will be interested to learn
that on page 327 of his latest book, Can We Save
the Catholic Church? [see review on page 00 of
this edition], Hans Kueng appeals directly to
Catholics for a Changing Church to continue to
push for reform in the Church. Pope Francis
has sent Kueng a handwritten note of thanks for

his copy of the book, so we should not hesitate to
support Professor Kueng's proposals.

Yours sincerely

Simon BrydenBrook
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Adult Faith
Growing in wisdom and understanding
Diarmuid O’Murchu

Reviewed by

Josephine Way

It was an interesting
synchronicity to read this book
just as news broke that

Voyager had left the gravitational
pull of our sun for interstellar
space. Following Teillard de
Chardin, Diarmuid O’Murchu
takes us out beyond the limits of
our twothousand year Christian
history into the millionyear life of

the cosmos. In this vast timescale and
unimaginable space we see mankind as an
infinitesimal but vital player in God’s plan for
Creation. O’Murchu places the Second Coming far
into the future; he sees humanity as still evolving,
with new connections forming in the brains of
children using computers, the UN ideal of common
humanity superseding nationalism and networking
undermining authoritarian government. (Could one
foresee a time when the waging of war might be
totally discredited and outlawed?) .

We do not come into a ‘vale of tears’ as flawed
persons alienated from God, but as infinitely
beloved sons and daughters at home in this
beautiful creation. It is because we have lost the
sense of belonging here, and have been taught to
consider this life as of no account compared to the
life to come, that we have failed to care for our
earthly home. Surprisingly, O’Murchu considered
that we went wrong with the beginning of
agriculture (perhaps for him the Original Sin?). He

sees death not as the end of existence but as ‘a
necessary transformative dynamic’.

Describing the ‘inherited disfunctionality of
formal religion’ he asks whether the Churches
today can really be said to represent God. Under
Constantine Jesus’ community of equals took on
board all the patriarchy and misogyny of the
Roman Empire. The leaders lorded it over the rest,
(which Jesus expressly forbade); laypeople were
not treated as responsible adults but as infants in
need of guidance and control; women were of no
account. The Hierarchy was in charge and any
deviation from teaching or practice risked
exclusion from the one place where we could be
assured of salvation. O’Murchu has compassion
on oppressed people who cling to ancient
devotions with a docility approved by Rome, but
calls on all of us to see that following God
involves working for justice and peace, as well as
living in harmony with all creation.

The Church has long maintained a dichotomy
between body and soul, all good being ascribed
to the latter, undervaluing the power of eros, and
unable to see that sexuality is spirituality
incognito. The Augustinian concept that
intercourse is only permissible with intent to
procreate lies behind all its teaching on
contraception and homosexual relations. But
Cardinal Hume perceived it was the transforming
power of loving that mattered, as Stephen Fry

Lavinia Byrne, Woman at the Altar, Continuum, 1999.

Among them are: the incarnation and a different
order of creation; the virgin birth which sets
aside male sovereignty; the hypostatic union of
divine and human nature in the one Person of
Jesus Christ who is of the same genderless Being
as God the Father and God the Holy Spirit; the
redemptive and healing assumption of all human
nature in Christ the New Human Being; the
fullness of Communion in the Eucharist, the
taking, breaking, blessing and sharing of the
body, blood and life of Christ. Byrne brings a
different sensibility to those elements. She
reminds us that in reading Scripture and
understanding Church teaching, there is a
woman’s way as well as a man’s.

Mary’s body is the body of Jesus the Christ,
composed of the bread and wine transformed by the
Faith of the community. She is the Mother of God
in a way that Joseph is not Father. In her and in all
women is revealed the glory of God. In the light of
her Magnificat Mary reveals herself as a warrior for
freedom. She sings of God’s final justice for the
poor to whom God has given the gift of the Reign
of God’s fullness. She is proactive and her weapons

of choice are the power of weakness, the wisdom of
ignorance and the wealth of poverty. She is
subversive, not subservient.

I had the pleasure of meeting Lavinia in her home
in Bath and asked for a copy of her book to see
what the fuss was all about. I conclude that
Cardinal Ratzinger was right to halt the
publication of the book. It is a time bomb, a
smoking gun, a dagger pointed at the heart of male
ecclesiastical biblically justified domination, of a
corrupt clerical establishment and of a decaying
patriarchy. Those afraid of the subject of women’s
ordination should shun the reading of this book
and save the simple faithful from a shining light.
For those who welcome a breath of fresh
theological air and some new insights into the
situation of women in the church then Lavinia
Byrne’s book will be most welcome. Basically it is
a story, one still ongoing, one still being discerned
in the light of Christ’s Spirit. She is one of us. We
are one with her. She has done the Church a great
service: she has asked the right questions.
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In Quest of the Jewish Mary
Mary Christine Athans

Reviewed by
Frank Regan

The genesis of this fine
study is found in the
Shoah, or Holocaust. After

World War II dialogue between
Christians and Jews took on
greater depth and seriousness.
Christians discovered their Jewish
roots and had to cope with the
idea that if Jesus returned to earth,

he, son of a Jewish mother, would seek out the
local Jewish synagogue to worship. Jesus and Mary
were not Roman Catholics.

Our author seeks to find out more about Jesus’
Jewish mother. She succeeds despite Mary being
spiritualised to the extent that she is almost
totally removed from Earth and from human
love. Our patriarchy has raised her to the
celestial and in the terrestrial has lost a sense of
what womanly love means. Ironically the Church
depends on women for support but degrades
them as the source of all human woe. Women
have accepted this because of their attachment to
loveinrelationship and to their desire to seek
the union of their heart to the divine love within
the Church. The Church is called Mother but is
dominated by male hierarchs who make laws for
women to obey.

Since Vatican II, Mary has shifted from being an
object of devotion to a historical person that
scholarship  biblical, theological, feminist 
wants to know. With each decade the number of
books published increases.

Our traditional iconography of Mary is of a
sweet, soft, sugary pofaced plaster Madonna.
The author seeks to find out who the Jewish
Mary really was, stripped of the frippery and
kitsch of traditional devotion. The Mary who
prayed the Magnificat, brought to term a
pregnancy outside of matrimony, fled into exile
and returned to her home town to raise a son

whose way of being she could not fathom, has
much more to her than can be gleaned from the
pious literature dedicated to her.

Athans dedicates one of the later chapters of her
book to the question: Will the Real Mary Please
Stand Up. She has come a long way: from St
Paul’s “he was born of a woman” (did he even
know her name?) to being proclaimed Mother of
God, almost a goddess. From there to Our Lady
who protected her feudal devotees, to empress
who ruled alongside her Son, to Mother whose
maternal concern embraced all those devoted to
her.

Our author takes us on a tour of five major areas
where Marian thought has developed since
Vatican II. They are: historical studies, biblical
scholarship, new theological interpretation,
feminist theology and spirituality and culture.
She does it mindful that her readers are not
experts. This is a book for a laity which wants to
relate as adults to the mother of the Christ.

The following chapter is in a way even more
interesting in that it opens up new questions and
perspectives. It asks about the relationship of
Jesus and Mary with Pharisaism. It asks how
Mary herself, a pious Jewish woman, felt about
Jesus’ relationship with women. Jesus shared
many things in common with the Pharisees, but
there were areas in which his experience of the
Father led him to question and critique the hold
they had over the Jewish populace.

This is a most readable book. It will not draw us
away from our love for Mary. Rather it will have
us asking prayerful questions about how a tender
young girl embarked upon a process of growth in
mystery alongside a son who caused her misery
and grief such that it felt like a sword which
penetrated to the very depths of her soul.

Mary Christine Athans, In Quest of the Jewish Mary, Orbis Books, 2013, £12.99 (available from Alban Books)

Adult Faith, Growing in wisdom and understanding Diarmuid O’Murchu Orbis Books 2011

eloquently showed in his recent television series.

O’Murchu refers to the missionary Vincent
Donovan, who went to the Masai not to bring
knowledge of God to them, but to find the
transcendent already present in their life and
rituals. Mankind’s use of ritual to connect with
the divine has been found to go back 164,000
years. We might not see our way to emulate the
mother’s ceremony to mark her daughter’s
menarche, which impressed the writer, but little
wonder that the Mass has retained and attracted
so many within the RC Church’s embrace,
including this convert reviewer, who was

completely indifferent to the question of
authority. O’Murchu had a longer and harder
road to travel, from life as a seminarian whose
whole worldview was confined within the Irish
RC Church . He calls upon the readers to live as
Proteans whom nothing can hold back from new
and wonderful understandings of their
interdependence with people and the earth..

This revue does scant justice to the depth and
breadth of O’Murchu’s thought; to read Adult
Faith is to gain a new perspective of our place
and destiny in the cosmos.
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This month sees the
English publication of
Hans Kung’s book “Can

we save the Catholic Church?"
Now in his mideighties, a
prophetic voice in the Church
during and since the Vatican
Council, Kung continues his
critical analysis of the Church
he has been faithful to all his
life.

This latest book, one in a long line of publications
over the years by Kung, is incisive and sharp, as is
so much of his writing. It is also a very accessible
read. He examines, over a text running to some
350 pages, the historical background detail that
precedes our present circumstances.

Much of his criticism surrounds the absolutist
centralist position of the papacy and the evident
need for the collegiality propounded by the
Council to become a reality. He refers to Karl
Rahner’s interview published in 1990, “Faith in a
Wintry Season”, some six years after his death in
‘84. In this interview Rahner described the
Church as having fallen into a “Wintry Season”,
an apt description of the early years of John Paul
II, and in the years that followed his pontificate
and that of Benedict, the gradual windback of
the vision that sparkled an expectancy with the
conclusion of the Council, continued apace.

Kung later refers to his own Open Letter to the
Bishops published in 2010. He received not a
single response to his statement of concern. He
writes “Not only was there no positive reaction,
but also no negative reaction, only complete and
utter silence”. Had Kung become so much of an

outcast that no one dare comment for fear of
association? Read his letter again and you will
appreciate the words of someone deeply
concerned with the integrity of the Church. In the
last interview given by Cardinal Martini, and
published posthumously, he spoke of the Church
being 200 years behind times. Why can’t we
listen to prophets whilst they are still alive?

This latest critique by Hans Kung is at times a
painful read, for he honestly confronts the Church
as it is and yet lays out a future that continues the
Gospel mission of the Church if only we recognise
our present reality and respond to it.

The English edition of this book was published
by William Collins on October 10th, a year to the
day since the gathering at Heythrop College that
established “A Call for Action” here in the UK.
www.acallforaction.org.uk Over the period of
months since that meeting, ACTA has
established itself as a concerned group within the
Church in the UK and support continues to grow.
With the inspirational hope engendered in the
Church by Francis, maybe we are now entering a
period of real dialogue and that a pilgrim Church
will thrive in a new landscape.

Kung’s book is a serious and valued contribution
to our current discussions. This publication
deserves a wide audience in the English speaking
world.

A most significant and charitable action towards
Kung would be for Francis to restore Kung’s
credentials as a Catholic Teacher who,
throughout these difficult years, has remained a
priest in good standing. The restoration of
Teilhard de Chardin only came after his death. It
would be a pity if history were to repeat itself.

A Prophetic voice
Hans Kung

Reviewed by
Chris McDonnell

Reviewed by
Simon BrydenBrook

A Question of Conscience
Tony Flannery

Tony Flannery is an Irish
Redemptorist priest in
his sixties who has

recently come to prominence
as a leader of the Irish Catholic
Priests Association. In 2005 he
published Keeping the Faith:
Church of Rome or Church of
Christ? and in 1999, From the

Inside: a Priest's View of the Catholic Church.
This his latest book is an exposé of how Mother
Church's Congregation for the Doctrine of the

Faith pursued him. They ordered him to keep
the ugly process secret and he did so until he
reached the conclusion that he could not win.

Now he has done as Paul Collins the wellknown
Australian broadcaster and writer did and
published the whole sordid story. The CDF does
not come well out of it. They may not have the
rack or the iron maiden these days, but they need
no lessons in psychological torture. This is
therefore a very sad story of cruelty and
astonishing inhumanity. It is almost impossible
to believe that the perpetrators of this violence

Hans Kung, Can we Save the Catholic Church, Collins, 2013, 350 pp, £12.99.
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Pope Francis, Untying the Knots
Paul Vallely

Reviewed by
Simon BrydenBrook

Tony Flannery, A Question of Conscience, Dublin: Londubh Books, 2013, pb 160 pp £12.99

Paul Vallely, Pope Francis, Untying the Knots, London: Bloomsbury, 2013, pb 227 pp £12.99

Given power as Jesuit
provincial in Argentina at
too early an age, Jorge

Mario Bergoglio made lots of
mistakes, so much so that he ended
up heartily disliked by many of his
fellow Jesuits and had to be sent
into exile after ceasing to be
provincial. But as Paul Vallely
makes plain in this enthralling
book, he changed. He not only

changed, but has admitted that he made mistakes.

Mark Dowd, the broadcaster and journalist, went
to Argentina very soon after the papal election
and did some investigations which he wrote up
for The Tablet (13 April, p 4) as 'Ghosts of a dirty
war that haunt the Pope' and which featured on
BBC Radio 4 on 11 April. It was disturbing
reading and listening for those of us whose hopes
had risen steadily since the white smoke went up.
Vallely's book goes a long way to laying those
ghosts to rest, even if we are still waiting for the
Augean stables to be cleared out. The signs are
that they will be.

Everyone knows about those gestures of apparent
humility that have annoyed traditionalists, but
how many know that he still regularly telephones
Clelia Luro, widow of the ostracised bishop
Jerónimo Podestá? Vallely gives us hope in this
account that Francis is unbending and will indeed
carry through the reforms for which he was
explicitly elected.

Like Angelo Roncalli, he is a truly humble man
committed to living the Gospel, but unlike John
XXIII, he will not hesitate to make brutal
decisions and act on them. Pope John liked to
consult and leave the decisionmaking to others;
Pope Francis consults and then takes decisions.
As Vallely says, “In Pope Francis humility is an
intellectual stance and a religious decision. It is a
virtue which his will must seek to impose on a
personality which has its share of pride and a
propensity to dogmatic and domineering
behaviour. Humility is a consciousness which
wrestles against the unconsciousness of the
human ego” (p 196).

This book shows little sign of having been
written in a rush, except for the occasional
(invariably important) repetition and a trivial
error in the timeline after 1967 on page 206. It is,
as we have come to expect from a writer of Paul
Vallely's stature and experience, wellwritten and
even magisterial. Vallely is an informed and
critical observer of the Roman Catholic Church
so this book is not simply the biography of one
Argentinian Jesuit, but a telling analysis of the
events that led up to his election as Bishop of
Rome and of the needs of the Church today.

Michael Walsh lauded it in the pages of The
Tablet and as a result I did not hesitate to go
straight to Amazon and order it via 1click. This
is an authoritative, informative and credible
analysis of a man who is in a position to change
the Church. Read it, even if you avoid Amazon
on ethical grounds.

can be men who call themselves Christians. The
reverend inquisitors of course remain
anonymous, except for His Eminence the
Cardinal Prefect the Inquisitor General, first
Levada and then Müller.

Although now unable to function as a priest,
Tony Flannery remains a member of his order
and has received considerable support from his
brethren in Ireland. They issued a remarkable
statement dated 20 January 2013 (p 145)
published on the web but this was later replaced
by something much less favourable written by
the Most Reverend Michael Brehl, the superior
general of the Redemptorists. Unlike Sister Joan
Chittister's superior, who declined to obey the
CDF and order her not to speak at the Women's
Ordination Worldwide Dublin conference in
2001, Fr Blehl has allowed himself to be used as
an instrument of oppression. It is this sort of
craven behaviour that allowed an utterly corrupt

man like Fr Marcial Maciel Degollado [died
2008] to enjoy papal favour and immunity to
build a huge ecclesiastical empire of his own,
passing wads of cash to fawning Vatican officials
while producing children by two women and
debauching them and his seminarians.

The election of Jorge Mario Bergoglio as Bishop
of Rome gives us some hope that the persecution
of people like Tony Flannery will cease.
However, the excommunication by Francis in
September 2013 of the Australian priest Greg
Reynolds at the request of his bishop, mainly for
supporting the ordination of women, does not
bode well for the future. By publishing his story
with such documentation as he has been allowed
to see, Tony Flannery has performed a
magnificent service to Mother Church. May
radical change to this cruel system come out of
his suffering and his courage and that of all other
victims of this extraordinary mediaeval relic.
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This beautifully produced
little book really might
change your life! The

writer sees God the Father
somewhat as Pope Francis does;
the bishop of Rome declares that
the salvation of God is available
for everyone, believers and
unbelievers alike, and Pagola
speaks of the crazy love and

scandalous generosity of God, whose
unconditional forgiveness is given unasked, who
desires only our good. Pope Francis insists that we
must be a church for the poor, as Pagola does, and
is calling a halt to honorary titles. But it is painful
to face the author’s damning indictment of the
church we love and belong to, the institution
which the new pope has been chosen to reform.

Pagola describes a church in which status takes
priority over service, an institution weakened by
routine and paralysed by fear, in which people will
not take risks – yet Pope Francis urges us to do
just that and not to be afraid of what the CDF will
say. We are living in a state of embedded co
dependency, with the hierarchy assuming
autocratic power and offering us security in return,
as long as we do not question its judgements.

Our failing as Christians is that we adhere to an

institution instead of following a person; instead of
making Jesus the vital centre of our life. We act as
if devoutly receiving the sacraments is all that is
required of us, while following an apparently
respectable and inoffensive Gospel. Pagola breaks
open for us the Sermon on the Mount and shows
how Jesus’ teaching will never be as meaningful
for us, in our comfortable lives  our basic wants
supplied, our leisure occupied with possessions
and entertainment  as for the grieving, the poor,
the despised and the oppressed.

We need to begin by learning to be quiet alone in
a room, open to the mystery of God in the depth
of our soul. We cannot, as true followers, be
indifferent to the sufferings of the world, and are
called to care and work unremittingly for justice
and peace. We must call for reform in the church
with tenderness not condemnation. But we can be
joyful, because it is as everyone takes on the love
and compassion of the risen Christ that God’s
reign is created.

Pagola’s words reflect, perhaps, our experience
of the institutional church of Rome, but in the
Church of God at such and such a place we can
see how the Holy Spirit is alive and active, as a
bishop kneels to receive the blessing of a newly
ordained priest and a minister offers the Cup as if
actually sharing Christ with us.

Reviewed by
Josephine Way

The Way Opened up by Jesus
A Commentary on the Gospel of Matthew
Jose A. Pagola

The Way Opened up by Jesus, A Commentary on the Gospel of Matthew, Jose A. Pagola, Convivium Press 2012

Reviewed by
Simon BrydenBrook

The Fourth Gospel: Tales of a Jewish Mystic
John Shelby Spong

Jack Spong was the
Episcopal (Anglican)
bishop of Newark, NJ, for

twentyfour years and is a
biblical scholar and teacher
who has the gift of making
such scholarship available to
the ordinary reader. I was
captivated by him when I first
met him over ten years ago and

persuaded him to write a booklet for CCC, still
available from the Secretariat, called Saying No
to Rome, an Anglican bishop calls for Change in
the Catholic Church.

This is the latest of a long list of the bishop's
publications, some of which have deeply
shocked pious ears, such as Living in Sin?
(1988) and his books questioning a literalist
understanding of the virgin birth and the bodily
resurrection of Jesus. His autobiography, Here
I stand: my Struggle for a Christianity of

Integrity, Love and Equality (2001) tells how a
young man brought up in strict bible
Protestantism became a 'liberal', reviled by
evangelical and traditionalist Christians alike.

Let me tell you that Jack Spong is an outstanding
apostle, a true bishop, teacher of the baptised,
purveyor of the Gospel message and illuminator
of the scriptures. He is matched by no Roman
Catholic bishop known to me and his theology is,
to my mind, fully in accord with tradition, more
so I should say than those tied down to sixteenth
or nineteenth century literalism.

This book is a highly readable account of the
Fourth Gospel, which insists that it was never
intended to be read literally. Spong puts it in its
historical context and thus succeeds in
illuminating not only the other three gospels but
the message of Jesus which they all seek to
convey. No convinced Christian need fear to
read this book; although it challenges a literal

With thanks to the Newman Association
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John Shelby Spong, The Fourth Gospel: Tales of a Jewish Mystic, NY: HarperCollins, 2013, hb, 342 pp, £18.99

understanding of the ancient texts handed down to
us as 'gospels' it will open your eyes to a deeper
understanding of what our religion is all about.
He explains Jesus' answer to Philip's question
(John 14:8), “Lord, show us the Father and then
we will be satisfied,” as follows (p 186):

God is not an external being that you must locate
and recognise in some place. Look at me Philip!
I am in the Father and the Father is in me. God
works in me; God speaks through me. That is
your destiny also. Indeed you will do even
greater deeds than the ones I have done. The
secret, however, is for you to keep the new
commandment. You have to love, not for gain,
but for love's sake. When I am gone, the spirit of
truth will come to you. This will be God
dwelling in you and you dwelling in God.”

Spong rejects the ideas which often lie behind the
saying that 'Jesus died for our sins'. He writes (p
206):

We are not fallen; we are incomplete. We do not
need to be rescued, but to experience the power

of an allembracing love. Our call is not to be
forgiven or even to be redeemed; it is to step
beyond our limits into a new understanding of
what it means to be human. It is to move from a
status of selfconsciousness to a realisation that
we share in a universal consciousness. John's
rendition of Jesus' message is that the essence of
life is discovered when one is free to give life
away, that love is known in the act of loving and
that the call of human life is to be all that each of
us can be and then to be an agent of empowering
others to be all that they can be.

Spong gives us not liberal Protestantism but
Tradition intelligently and faithfully articulated
for the third millennium. I greatly value the work
of the preeminent Catholic biblical scholar
Raymond E Brown (see for example his The
Gospel and Epistles of John a concise
commentary, Collegeville: The Liturgical Press,
1988) but I recommend Bishop Spong's book to
all who yearn to come to a coherent
understanding of the Gospel and the gospels
without becoming a biblical scholar first.

“
At my school, I was
distressed to find that
mass was conducted

in Latin. For classicists like
myself, this was not a problem,
but I strongly felt that ordinary
people were being prevented
from having the Mysteries of
God revealed to them. Thus I
wrote to the Pope and was

extremely pleased that, in 1962 at the Second
Vatican Council, it was announced that my
recommendations had been adopted in full.”

“…I believe children are now far too indulged by
their parents, which is why so many go on to take
drugs, become homosexualists and vote Labour.”

“On a lighter note, I was later very fortunate to
meet the Pope, who told me he had never
previously met a person with such inner
holiness.”

Jim Crace, excerpted from his Guardian column,
Digested Read, 17/06/13

Reviewed by
Jim Crace

Ann Widdecombe, Strictly Ann, 2013, Weidenfeld & Nicolson, £20.

Pearly Gates.
A light moment, which could mean what will happen if the episcopacy continues to be in charge under the
present set up? Although, is it not difficult to picture the 25 yards of redwatered silk as a hoodie? Oh, well,
time will tell. At least God is still there!

St. Peter was sitting at the Pearly Gates when two guys wearing dark hoodies and sagging pants arrived.

St. Peter looked out through the Gates and said, "Wait here. I'll be right back". When St. Peter went to God's
chambers and told him who was waiting for entrance, God said to Peter, "How many times do I have to tell
you? You can't be judgmental here. This is Heaven. All are loved. All are brothers. Go back and let them
in!". Peter went back to the Gates, looked around, and let out a heavy sigh. He returned to God's chambers
and said, “Well, they're gone". “The guys wearing hoodies?" asked God. "No. The Pearly Gates!".

Strictly Ann
Ann Widdecombe
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NEWS
Women resistant to Pope Francis'
call for new theology; 04/11/13;
NCR

Megan Fincher & Colleen Dunne

Pope Francis is calling for a theology of women, but
women are calling instead for a theology of the laity.

"I want to talk about a theology of men and women
together", lawyer and theologian Helen Alvare told.

Alvare was a speaker at a recent Vatican symposium
marking the 25th anniversary of Pope John Paul II's
1988 apostolic letter Mulieris Dignitatem ("On the
Dignity and Vocation of Women").

Other speakers hoped that Francis will not
underestimate what women can offer the church
beyond the traditional vocation roles.

"I would be careful not to overdo the equation of
the gifts of women with either motherhood or
virginity. We should explore further in
recognizing the intellectual, spiritual and pastoral
gifts women bring as well", another speaker said.

Suspended bishop is "just the tip
of the iceberg", says reformer;
25/10/13; Religion News Service
The $20,000 bathtub and $482,000 walkin
closets ordered by "Bishop BlingBling"  the
moniker of FranzPeter Tebartzvan Elst, the
nowsuspended bishop of Limburg  have
scandalized the German public.

"Tebartzvan Elst is just the tip of the iceberg",
said Christian Weisner, spokesman for the
German branch of We Are Church.

As Francis drives around Vatican City in a 30
yearold white Renault clunker the head of the
German bishops' conference, Archbishop Robert
Zollitsch, balked at the idea of giving up his
company car, a BMW 740d.

Vatican official says more than
3,000 a year quit religious life;
31/10/13;Catholic Culture
The secretary of the Congregation for Institutes of
Consecrated Life and Societies of Apostolic Life said
in an October 29 address that over 3,000 men and
women religious leave the consecrated life each year.

The prelate said that the majority of cases occur
at a “relatively young age.” The causes, he said,
include “absence of spiritual life,” “loss of a

sense of community”, and a “loss of sense of
belonging to the Church” – a loss manifest in
dissent from Catholic teaching on “women
priests and sexual morality.”

Pope Francis: Christian mission is
not proselytising; 21/10/13; ICN

Pope Francis: Christian mission is not
proselytising  but sharing the flame that warms
the soul….Proselytising is solemn nonsense.

Pope Francis writes letter to gay
Catholics;
14/10/13;UCAN/America
Magazine
Pope Francis is continuing his informal outreach
to gay and lesbian Catholics. Pope Francis
turned to pen and paper to respond to a letter
from a group of gay and lesbian Italian Catholics.
Pope Francis assured the group of his blessing.

Final celebration for Shrewsbury
Justice and Peace Commission;
06/10/13;ICN
By: Anne O’Connor

Twenty five former members of the Shrewsbury
Diocese Justice and Peace Commission, spanning
the past three decades, met together on Saturday,
5 October 2013 at All Saint's, Sale to celebrate
past achievements and renew old friendships.

Today’s celebration marked the end of an era but the
work will carry on, by our own individual actions, in
our parish communities and by the new Commission
which will commence shortly. We wish them well
and pray for the success of their endeavours.

With Pope Francis, the Third
World Entered the Vatican;
29/09/13; Facebook;
Leonardo Boff

One must recall one more time that the present
Pope comes from the periphery of the central
European Church. He has a different ecclesial
experience, with new customs and a different way
of feeling the world with its contradictions….

He is conscious of coming from another way of
being Church, matured in the Third World. This
is characterised by profound social injustices, by
an absurd number of shantytowns which surround
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every city, by the indigenous cultures always
disdained and by the legacy of the slavery of the
Afrodescended oppressed by huge discriminations.
The Church understands that, besides its religiously
specific mission, it cannot evade an urgent social
mission: to put itself at the side of the weak and
oppressed to struggle for their liberation.

(Translation by the Editor)

Australian rebel priest
excommunicated; 23/09/13;UCAN

Dissident priest Greg Reynolds has been both
defrocked and excommunicated over his support
for women priests and gays  the first person ever
excommunicated in Melbourne, he believes.

The order comes direct from the Vatican.

The excommunication document  written in
Latin and giving no reason  was dated May 31,
meaning it comes under the authority of Pope
Francis who made headlines on Thursday calling
for a less ruleobsessed church.

Pope Francis Received in
Audience Gustavo Gutierrez;
23/09/13; UCAN

Christians urged to repent over
attitudes to homosexuality;
30/08/13; The Telegraph & UCAN

The Most Rev Justin Welby told an audience of
traditional bornagain Christians that they must
“repent” over the way gay and lesbian people
have been treated in the past and said most young
people viewed Christians as no better than racists
on the issue.

Blue Grass Nuns Fight for Their
Re(li)gion; 15/08/13; Mother Jones

Down the road from the Maker's Mark bourbon
distillery in the central Kentucky town of
Loretto, a feisty cadre of nuns has been tending
crops and praying since the early 1800s. An order
founded on social justice, the Sisters of Loretto
are quickly becoming the face of a new
grassroots campaign against what they see as a
threat to holy land: the Bluegrass Pipeline. The
pipeline is in its early stages of development, but
the nuns have already refused to allow company
representatives to survey their 800acre campus,
and they are taking their message to local
community meetings…sometimes in the form of
song.

Vatican religious prefect: Gender
inequality exists in church;
12/08/13; NCR

Gender inequality exists in the Catholic church
because men and women forget they cannot be
"fully human" without one another, a key Vatican
cardinal said in May.

"Man without woman is not fully human", Cardinal
João Braz de Aviz said. "And woman without man
is not fully human either. Each without the other is a
piece of humanity, incomplete".

Pope Francis on the three
temptations of the church;
13/08/13
The church faces three temptations, according to
Pope Francis: the temptation to turn the Gospel
message into an ideology; the temptation to run
the church like a business; and the temptation of
clericalism

Making the Gospel message an ideology

This temptation, the pope argues, has been
present in the church from the beginning. It
attempts to interpret the Gospel apart from the
church or the Gospel itself. Francis says you
must look at the Gospel with the eyes of a
disciple. There is no such thing as "antiseptic"
hermeneutics.

Functionalism
"This is the temptation of church bureaucrats.
What counts are quantifiable results and
statistics". Francis does not want the church to
end up "being run like any other business
organization".

Clericalism
The last temptation of the church is to
clericalism, which, as its name implies, is a
particular temptation for bishops and priests, but
Francis argues that often, the laity is complicit.
"The priest clericalizes the layperson and the
layperson kindly asks to be clericalised because
deep down it is easier".

Full story: A blunt Pope Francis
targets free market economies

Pope Francis speaks bluntly on global
economics; 14/08/13; UCAN

Since taking over as head of the Roman Catholic
Church in March, Pope Francis has made several
stark comments on world economic issues: He's
cited the pitfalls of capitalism, decried global
income inequality and equated lowwage labor to
a form of "slavery".

He's even described the financial corruption in
the church he leads as a "spiritual sickness".
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Those of us who follow the world news from a Faith perspective
must be puzzled about where the Spirit of God is working to
bring about God’s Reign of Peace, Justice and Wholiness.

Here in Britain many people will have to opt between: Heat or
Eat. This was the headline on two tabloids recently. Vulnerable
people will live this winter between life and death.

All over the world youth want to study and to work. They live in
anger and frustration, “condemned to hope”. And so they rise up,
pour onto the streets, shout and throw objects, are repressed and
arrested. They are networked though not organised, amorphous
and bereft of leadership. Is the Spirit palpable in their energy,
idealism and thirst for change?

Under George Bush the US became a rogue State. Under Barack
Obama it became a terrorist State. Like a falling giant, grasping
tenaciously its “full spectrum dominance”, it kicks and flails,
spreading chaos and destruction everywhere, principally in the
world of Islam. Its democracy is dysfunctional, its military suffers
historically high rates of suicide and domestic violence, and its spy
agencies are out of control. It has passed its historical tipping point.

Everyone talks of China as the new world power. But what of the
new Caliphate longed for by Al Qaeda and its affiliates? From
Afghanistan to Morocco thousands flock to extremist Jihadist
organisations. Its power is far from imperial, but it is energised by
a faith fanaticism which promises fire.

Fracking. This is another way to gut Gaia for her wealth; another
apocalyptic unveiling of what a diabolical globalised capitalism is
capable of doing.

Lampedusa. Here is Europe’s Ellis Island, where the poor of two
continents have crossed their Red Sea and gathered to beg ingress
to a promised land where they might be free of violence and
poverty. But what awaits them?

Casa Santa Marta. The centre of the institutional Church has
shifted sideways to occupy a boardinghouse. Here Eucharistic
bread is broken on a broken world and the Eucharistic word is
heard around the world. The signs are good.

Since Humanity left the Garden it has been wandering in search of
God’s Reign in a desire to live in God’s steadfast love. Many false
pathways have been trodden and deadends tried. Christ joined the
journeyers and pointed out a Way which passes through the
crucible of struggle between transfiguration and disfiguration. That
struggle, that gestation process, will reveal to us who are the
daughters and sons of God spoken of in Paul’s apocalypse (Romans
8). Humanity, living at a tippingpoint, trapped in hotspots, looks
for signs of healing, of hope and of liberation.

After two asphyxiating papacies a change may be on the way,
something we have hoped for. The Church is changing in ways
we have not expected. Our nearly parched hope is our pillar of
fire. Our prayer is Isaiah’s: the peoples have seen a great light.
Comfort and joy, peace with abundance, wholiness. Today begins
the time of Jubilee.

Frank Regan
October 2013

Hotspots, Tripping Points and Signs of
the Times




